

Understanding the Biggest Threats to the No Surprises Act Achieving Its Full Potential

Introduction

No one should go bankrupt from receiving health care. Yet 60% of people experiencing bankruptcy in America cite medical expenses as a leading cause.¹ Thanks to the No Surprises Act (NSA) of 2020, more than 1 million surprise medical bills per month are now prevented from reaching consumers.² These are bills that could represent devastating medical debt that force families to make difficult decisions about whether to seek health care or pay for groceries and rent.





The NSA protects consumers in a number of important ways.

- Privately insured consumers are shielded from unexpected out-of-network bills for emergency room visits and air ambulance services as well as for non-emergency care at an in-network hospital, hospital outpatient department or ambulatory surgical center.
- >> People without health insurance coverage are entitled to good faith estimates from providers that outline the costs in advance of receiving certain services.³
- People with all types of insurance or none at all stand to benefit from the law's potential to reduce health care costs driven by inflated premiums that result from surprise medical billing.⁴

Major challenges, however, could prevent the NSA from realizing its full potential to protect consumers from the impact of surprise billing. Since the law went into effect on January 1, 2022, some detractors have waged a relentless campaign to undermine these protections. They have filed a series of lawsuits aimed at overturning key provisions in the law and regulations.⁵

Additionally, some health care providers and medical billing companies have inundated the Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) process with 14 times more disputes than anticipated. This has undermined this new system before it has had the opportunity to work as designed.⁶ As recently released reporting data points to, the overuse of IDR and erosion of key guardrails could lead to higher health care costs for consumers in the future.⁷ Furthermore, when providers and insurers have not been not in compliance with the law, it has fallen on consumers to identify the problem and request their rightful protections.

Some consumers learn about their rights through materials from the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Others learn through outreach from consumer assistance programs, state agencies or from notices that doctors and facilities are required to post.⁸ **Many people, though, remain unaware of newly enacted protections.**

Each of these issues poses significant challenges to finally achieving a world where no patient receives a surprise medical bill. Consumers, advocates and policymakers need to monitor implementation of the law and guard against these threats to ensure that these critical consumer protections remain strong.

HOW DOES THE INDEPENDENT DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCESS WORK UNDER THE NO SURPRISES ACT?⁹

Ensuring the IDR process results in predictable and fair payments for providers is important for providers and consumers alike — the design and implementation of this process matters.

After a patient receives out-of-network care, providers get an initial payment from insurers in the open negotiation period. A survey of major health insurers showed that both parties agree upon the full terms of payment during this period 80% of the time.¹⁰ When there is not agreement, each can submit this dispute into the IDR process, which as initially envisioned, would ground negotiations in median prices called the "Qualifying Payment Amount" (QPA). The process is meant to keep health care costs from rising without reason and minimizes the impact of out-of-network care on insurance premiums.¹¹

THREE KEYS TO IDR:

		=

 The provider and insurer each submit their proposed fair payment offer to the IDR entity in a "baseball style" arbitration: The third-party IDR entity is responsible for evaluating both offers and ultimately picking the most appropriate one.



- 2. The arbitration process as initially written in the statutes and rules begins as follows¹² (Note: The ordering and emphasis of these IDR considerations have been challenged and altered due to various provider industry–led lawsuits. As a result, the QPA is no longer considered before other factors. See Section II below for more details):
 - a. The arbitrator at the IDR entity considers the QPA, the median in-network rate an insurer pays for a particular service in that geographic area.
 - b. The arbitrator factors in information the parties submit about: (i) the provider's training, experience and quality measures; (ii) the market share held by the provider or facility; (iii) the complexity of services needed by the patient; (iv) the provider's teaching status, case mix and scope of services; (v) the provider's efforts to join the network; and (vi) if the provider was in-network during the last four years, those rates.



3. The IDR entity picks one of the offers in a binding decision and both parties settle the payment without making changes to the patient's bill.

"Death by 1,000 cuts" litigation

The IDR system was carefully designed by Congress and implemented by the Biden-Harris administration. Its purpose is to protect patients and to ensure predictable and fair payment to providers. With guardrails in place, it should prevent inflationary impact on health system costs and removes unwitting patients from the center of payment disputes.¹³ Litigation designed to disrupt that process threatens the integrity of the law.



As of February 2024, provider groups have filed a total of 26 lawsuits aimed at removing or rewriting key provisions of the NSA.¹⁴ Each threatens to weaken current NSA guidelines and regulations, potentially undoing vital cost containment measures that have protected patients across the country from exorbitant surprise medical bills.

Most egregious was the suit brought by physician Daniel Haller against the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), which sought to overturn the NSA altogether and bring back the practice of balance billing.¹⁵ In January 2024, that case was dismissed by the U.S. Court of Appeals but the ruling indicated that Haller or others could modify their claims and file again.¹⁶ At issue is whether the NSA interferes with doctors' ability to sue insurance plans for payment. Should a decision fall in favor of the plaintiffs, it would render the NSA's IDR process unenforceable and functionally unable to hold providers accountable for billing behavior that jeopardizes patients' health and generates massive medical debt for families in America.¹⁷

But the Haller case is not the only threat to the IDR process. Several notable cases, for example, have involved the Texas Medical Association (TMA) and the HHS. In the cases known as "TMA II" and "TMA III," the TMA contested the factors arbitrators rely on to decide how much insurers must pay for out-of-network charges.¹⁸

The TMA II and III cases have already been decided in favor of the plaintiffs and are on appeal. In the meantime, this decision has forced changes to key guardrails, such as the QPA, that could inflate payments to out-of-network providers. Ultimately, this could result in higher premiums and higher health care costs for patients.¹⁹

Buoyed by this decision, corporate provider interests continue to explore litigation strategies to further chip away at the rules governing the payer-provider IDR process. Continued erosion of these guardrails via litigation will limit the NSA's potential to deliver on a critical promise made by its bipartisan champions.

Protections against surprise billing should not increase premiums or result in higher health care costs for consumers. In fact, these protections should have the potential to reduce premiums for consumers in the commercial market.²⁰ In the long run, this flood of lawsuits could have a negative impact on the NSA's ability to prevent and reduce medical debt, which burdens nearly 23 million Americans today.²¹

Weakened and overburdened IDR process

Ensuring that the IDR process delivers fair payments to providers is critical to fulfilling the NSA's promise of shielding patients from out-of-network payment disputes. However, the law's effectiveness is threatened by overuse of the IDR process and by litigation. Together, these are weakening IDR guardrails and may raise costs for consumers.²²

Consumer advocates are concerned that corporate entities might be intentionally abusing the IDR system by aggressively submitting claims with little regard to their merits. Over the first year of the IDR process (between April 2022 and March 2023), IDR entities received over 330,000 total disputes, more than 14 times the number of claims CMS had anticipated.²³ More than 100,000 cases were closed by March 2023 after being deemed ineligible for the IDR process.

These extraneous claims placed significant administrative burden on CMS and slowed the IDR process dramatically, bogging down progress on legitimate disputes.²⁴ While some of this heightened volume can be attributed to a learning curve by the filers, 71% of these cases were filed by the same 10 large practice management, revenue management, and physician staffing corporations.²⁵ This strongly suggests that some corporate interests are staying out of insurance networks and instead flooding the IDR system purely to maximize profits.

In addition to creating significant delays in timely processing and huge backlogs of disputes at IDR entities, these excessive claims have led to mounting administrative costs that are expected to exceed \$70 million in 2024.²⁶ While these costs are initially covered by insurers and providers as an administrative fee within the IDR process, as they continue to grow they run the risk of ultimately getting passed on to consumers in the form of higher premiums.²⁷

By March 2023, of the IDR cases with payment determinations, 71% were ruled in favor of the initiating party (the provider) in arbitration. In other words, insurers were required to pay the provider the full provider-preferred amount.²⁸ In the first six months of 2023, out-of-network providers received median payments between 105% and 323% of the QPA for each IDR case. This amount is expected to exceed the Congressional Budget Office's predictions for IDR process payment outcomes, which is very likely a result of eroded guardrails meant to protect the QPA's consideration within the IDR process.^{29,30}

Ultimately, every patient may be at risk of higher costs and higher premiums than anticipated under this weakened and overburdened IDR process.

71% OF THESE [IDR] CASES WERE FILED BY THE SAME 10 LARGE PRACTICE MANAGEMENT, REVENUE MANAGEMENT, AND PHYSICIAN STAFFING CORPORATIONS.

Predatory private equity behavior drove surprise billing practices and is now driving efforts to undermine consumer protections under the law:

- In the late 2010s, private equity firms bought into a large number of physician staffing agencies.³¹ This action spurred questions about the potential for these firms to opt out of insurance networks in order to bill at higher rates and generate more profits for their investors.
- Sevidence backs up initial concerns about the behavior of private equity firms: Before the NSA, private equity—backed staffing agencies engaged in extensive profiteering from surprise billing practices, including sending out-of-network bills up to 62% of the time, compared to a national average of 26%.³² As a result, health care prices for patients with the same diagnosis averaged nearly 10 times higher at hospital-based emergency departments compared to urgent care centers.³³
- Two of the largest private equity–owned staffing firms TeamHealth and Envision Healthcare — formed Doctor Patient Unity, a corporate lobbying group that spent more than \$57 million on advertisements opposing NSA legislation (see Figure 1).³⁴
- Since passage of the NSA, out-of-network bills continue to be dominated by six staffing agencies (including TeamHealth, Envision Healthcare, and four other groups owned by private equity). These have accounted for 46% of all out-of-network emergency care disputes in 2023.³⁵



Figure 1

Consumers may carry the burden of enforcing their rights under the No Surprises Act.

Though the NSA is shielding millions of patients from surprise bills each month, current enforcement procedures still depend on consumers knowing their rights and submitting formal complaints if wrongfully billed. Hospitals, hospital outpatient facilities, and ambulatory surgical centers are supposed to post notices about patient rights,³⁶ but in most states, there is no systemic inspection to determine if facilities are posting required information or if patients are receiving notices about their rights.³⁷

The No Surprises Help Desk is an important resource providing federal support for patients submitting complaints. Some states have non-profit consumer advocacy programs that do the on-the-ground work of providing essential services like outreach, assistance and education for consumers on surprise billing rights.³⁸ Many states, however, lack funding for dedicated consumer advocacy or consumer assistance programs, leaving gaps in patient support.³⁹ Unwary recipients of surprise medical bills may unknowingly pay a bill for thousands of dollars that, under the NSA, should not have been issued in the first place.

The reality is that despite the important protections in the NSA, some loopholes and noncompliance with NSA rules still result in surprise medical bills for patients. Such loopholes could be closed with better patient education as well as corrections to provider and insurer behavior.

Evidence points to certain plans and providers failing to hold patients harmless for surprise bills. Reasons may lie in a lack of effective automated processes, gaps in provider knowledge about when the rules apply and, in some cases, misinformation that results in balance bills.⁴⁰ The burden then falls on the patient to know and report the bill as a surprise bill. However, even when patients recognize and report these surprise bills as violations of the NSA, such bills can take more than six months to appeal and resolve. In the meantime, the patient must wait to be reimbursed for any excess billed amount.⁴¹

One specific practice ripe for additional oversight is provider misuse of the NSA's notice and consent provision.⁴² This provision was designed to give patients an option of seeing an out-of-network provider when it fits their needs, but some providers have pressured patients into waiving away surprise billing protection rights, allowing providers to legally bill them at out-of-network prices.⁴³



NO SURPRISES HELP DESK 1-800-985-3059

Patients may not understand the full ramifications of signing away their rights. In some cases, going out-of-network might be the best course of action for accessing the care a patient wants and needs. But patients who are uninformed about the risks of waiving away their surprise billing rights or about alternative options available to them can be deeply harmed by out-of-network bills totaling thousands of dollars.¹

Providers and insurers must be held accountable in fully and faithfully complying with the NSA to protect every patient in their care from a devastating surprise medical bill. And they should do so regardless of whether the patient is fully aware of their own rights under the law.

Conclusion

The NSA has already protected millions of patients from surprise medical bills. It has the potential to achieve its vital, intended purpose of holding millions more families harmless from unfair costs incurred without their knowledge and beyond their control.

The law is a critical tool to minimize the inflationary impact of provider-insurer payment disputes so that families do not face higher health care costs as a result. Key fundamentals of the NSA, such as the guardrails around the IDR process and QPA calculation, must function as intended to protect patients from egregious prices set by profiteers. Implementation must also ensure that the burden of enforcement does not rest on an individual patient's knowledge of their surprise billing rights.

While private equity–backed staffing firms and corporate health industry interests continue to call for provider-centered changes to NSA implementation,⁴⁴ policymakers should remain steadfast in centering consumers first and foremost. They should work to bring providers in-network, prevent surprise bills and stop prices from rising at unsustainable rates.

Take action today and <u>let our public officials know</u> how vital a strong No Surprises Act is for consumers!

¹ For example, in one recent case, a consumer whose primary language is not English was told that his varicose vein surgery would not be performed unless he signed the consent form. Because he needed the surgery and did not understand the form, he signed the form shortly before surgery and paid a \$6,000 deposit (50% of the surgery's cost) out of pocket. His plan's Explanation of Benefits notice later stated that the claim was reduced and, because it was protected by the NSA, he would owe only the in-network cost-sharing of \$18. But the patient had signed the consent form and was thus incorrectly required to pay the \$6,000 – which will be nearly impossible to reclaim. For more information, see Endnote 38: Spicer, Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means on Implementation of the No Surprises Act.

Endnotes

¹ David U. Himmelstein, Robert M. Lawless, Deborah Thorne, Pamela Foohey, and Steffie Woolhandler, "Medical Bankruptcy: Still Common Despite the Affordable Care Act," *American Journal of Public Health* 109, no. 3 (2019): 431–433, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304901.

² "No Surprises Act Prevents More Than 9 Million Surprise Bills Since January 2022," AHIP, Nov. 16, 2022, <u>https://www.ahip.org/</u>resources/no-surprises-act-prevents-more-than-9-million-surprise-bills-since-january-2022.

³ For a consumer-friendly explanation of the law's protections, see "The No Surprises Act Protects People From Unexpected Medical Bills," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/medical-bill-rights</u>.

⁴ Congressional Budget Office, "Estimate for Divisions O Through FF, H.R. 133, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, Public Law 116-260," Jan. 14, 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-01/PL_116-260_div%200-FF.pdf.

⁵ "No Surprises Act," Health Care Litigation Tracker, O'Neill Institute, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.</u> georgetown.edu/issues/no-surprises-act/.

⁶ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Federal Independent Dispute Resolution Process — Status Update," Apr. 27, 2023, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/federal-idr-processstatus-update-april-2023.pdf.</u>

⁷ Jack Hoadley, Kevin Lucia, "Report Shows Dispute Resolution Process in No Surprises Act Favors Providers," Commonwealth Fund, Mar. 1st, 2024. <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2024/report-shows-dispute-resolution-process-no-surprises-act-favors-providers</u>.

⁸ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Model Disclosure Notice Regarding Patient Protections Against Surprise Billing Instructions for Providers and Facilities," 2022, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/model-disclosure-notice-patient-protections-against-surprise-billing-providers-facilities-health.pdf; Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "The No Surprises Act's Continuity of Care, Provider Directory and Public Disclosure Requirements," training slides, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/a274577-1b-training-2nsa-disclosure-continuity-care-directoriesfinal-508.pdf</u>.</u>

⁹ No Surprises Act, H.R. 133, P.L. 116-260, 116th Congress, 2020, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/133/text.

¹⁰ "New Survey Says: The No Surprises Act Is Working," Blue Cross Blue Shield and AHIP, Jan. 30, 2024, *https://www.bcbs.com/ the-health-of-america/articles/new-survey-says-the-no-surprises-act-working*.

¹¹ Brief for the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit, Leukemia and Lymphoma Society et al., Case No. 23-40217, *Haller v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services*, filed July 19, 2023, https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/TMA-II_20230719_AMICUS-BRIEF-LLS-et-al.pdf.

¹² No Surprises Act, Section 103(a). H.R. 133, P.L. 116-260, 116th Congress, 2020, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/133/text</u>; No Surprises Act, 42 U.S.C. § 300gg111(c)(5)(C)(i)-(ii), <u>http://uscode.house.gov/view.</u> <u>xhtml?req=(title:42%20section:300gg-111%20edition:prelim)</u>; Brief for Appellants, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit, Case No. 23-40217, Texas Medical Association v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (TMA II), filed July 12, 2023, https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/TMA-II_20230712_BRIEF-FOR-APPELLANTS.pdf.

¹³ No Surprises Act, H.R. 133, P.L. 116-260, 116th Congress, 2020, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/133/text.

¹⁴ "No Surprises Act," Health Care Litigation Tracker, O'Neill Institute, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.</u> georgetown.edu/issues/no-surprises-act/.

¹⁵ Dr. Daniel Haller and Long Island Surgical PLLC v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, U.S. District Court, Eastern District, New York, Case No. 2:21-cv-07208-AMD-AYS, Aug. 10, 2022, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Haller_1_COMPLAINT.pdf</u>.

¹⁶ Daniel Haller and Long Island Surgical PLLC v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, Jan. 23, 2024, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Haller_2024.01.23_SUMMARY-ORDER-FROM-COURT-OF-APPEALS.pdf</u>.

¹⁷ Bob Herman, "The Doctor Who Is Trying to Bring Back Surprise Billing," STAT, Apr. 27, 2022, <u>https://www.statnews.</u> com/2022/04/27/the-doctor-who-is-trying-to-bring-back-balance-billing/.

¹⁸ Texas Medical Association, Dr. Adam Corley, and Tyler Regional Hospital, LLC v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Department of Labor, Department of the Treasury, and the Current Heads of Those Agencies in Their Official Capacities, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Texas Tyler Division, filed Sept. 22, 2022, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Texas-Medical-Association 1 COMPLAINT.pdf</u>. Case was consolidated with LifeNet, Inc. v U.S. Department of Health and Human Services et al. on Oct. 4, 2022, <u>https://affordablecareactlitigation.files.wordpress.com/2022/10/13747271-0-118250.pdf</u>; Texas Medical Association, Dr. Adam Corley, and Tyler Regional Hospital, LLC v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Personnel Management, Department of Labor, Department of the Treasury, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Texas Tyler Division, filed Nov. 30, 2022, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Texas-Medical-Association 1 COMPLAINT-1.pdf</u>. Case was consolidated with LifeNet, Inc., et al. v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, et al. on Jan. 12, 2023, <u>https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Texas-Medical-Association 1 COMPLAINT-1.pdf</u>. Case was consolidated with LifeNet, Inc., et al. v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, et al. on Jan. 12, 2023, <u>https://affordablecareactlitigation.files.wordpress.com/2023/01/tma-3-consolidation-and-scheduling-order-1-12-23.pdf</u>.

¹⁹ Zachary L. Baron, "Continued No Surprises Act Litigation and Implications for Cost Containment Efforts," O'Neill Institute, March 17, 2023, <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/continued-no-surprises-act-litigation-and-implications-for-cost-</u> <u>containment-efforts/: Zachary L.</u> Baron, "Latest Twists and Turns in No Surprises Act Litigation: What It Means for Consumers and Ongoing Implementation," O'Neill Institute, Aug. 31, 2023, <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/latest-twists-and-turns-in-</u> <u>no-surprises-act-litigation-what-it-means-for-consumers-and-ongoing-implementation/.</u>

²⁰ Congressional Budget Office and Joint Committee on Taxation, "H.R. 5826, the Consumer Protections Against Surprise Medical Bills Act of 2020, as Introduced on February 10, 2020, Estimated Budgetary Effects," Feb. 11, 2020, <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56122</u>.

²¹ "1 in 10 Adults Owe Medical Debt, with Millions Owing More Than \$10,000" and "Americans Likely Owe Hundreds of Billions of Dollars in Total Medical Debt," KFF, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/1-in-10-adults-owe-medical-debt-with-millions-owing-more-than-10000/#:~:text=Americans%20Likely%20Owe%20Hundreds%20 of,who%20owe%20Hundreds%2000.

²² Brief for the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit, Leukemia and Lymphoma Society et al., Haller v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, filed July 19, 2023, https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/TMA-II_20230719_AMICUS-BRIEF-LLS-et-al.pdf.

²³ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Federal Independent Dispute Resolution Process — Status Update," Apr. 27, 2023, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/federal-idr-processstatus-update-april-2023.pdf.</u>

²⁴ Ibid.

²⁵ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Initial Report on the Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) Process, April 15–September 30, 2022," accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/initial-report-idr-april-15-</u> <u>september-30-2022.pdf</u>: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Partial Report on the Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) Process, October 1–December 31, 2022," accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/partial-report-idr-process-octoberdecember-2022.pdf</u>.

²⁶ "Federal Independent Dispute Resolution (IDR) Process Administrative Fee and Certified IDR Entity Fee Ranges," *Federal Register*, Citation no. 88 FR 65888, Sept. 26, 2023, 65888–65907, https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2023/09/26/2023-20799/federal-independent-dispute-resolution-idr-process-administrative-fee-and-certifiedidr-entity-fee.

²⁷ Brief for the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit, Leukemia and Lymphoma Society et al., Haller v. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, filed July 19, 2023, https://litigationtracker.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/TMA-II_20230719_AMICUS-BRIEF-LLS-et-al.pdf.

²⁸ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Federal Independent Dispute Resolution Process — Status Update," Apr. 27, 2023, <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/federal-idr-processstatus-update-april-2023.pdf.</u>

²⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Federal IDR Supplemental Tables for 2023 Q1" and "Federal IDR Supplemental Tables for 2023 Q2," Independent Dispute Resolution Reports, Feb. 15, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/nosurprises/policies-and-resources/Reports</u>; Congressional Budget Office, "Cost Estimate: H.R. 2328, Reauthorizing and Extending America's Community Health Act," Sept. 18, 2019, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-09/hr2328.pdf.

³⁰ Baron, "Latest Twists and Turns in No Surprises Act Litigation."

³¹ Americans for Financial Reform, "Private Equity Is the Driving Force Behind Surprise Medical Billing," Oct. 2021, https://ourfinancialsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/AFR-surprise-billing-FS-2021-1.pdf.

³² Zack Cooper, Fiona Scott Morton, and Nathan Shekita, "Surprise! Out-Of-Network Billing for Emergency Care in the United States," Working Paper 23623, National Bureau of Economic Research, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w23623/w23623.pdf.

³³ Ho, V., Metcalfe, L., Dark, C., Vu, L., Weber, E., Shelton, G., Jr, & Underwood, H. R. (2017). Comparing Utilization and Costs of Care in Freestanding Emergency Departments, Hospital Emergency Departments, and Urgent Care Centers. *Annals of emergency medicine*, 70(6), 846–857.e3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2016.12.006</u>

³⁴ Margot Sanger-Katz, Julie Creswell, and Reed Abelson, "Mystery Solved: Private-Equity-Backed Firms Are Behind Ad Blitz on "Surprise Billing," *The New York Times*, Sept. 13, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/13/upshot/surprise-billing-laws-ad-spending-doctor-patient-unity.html.</u>

³⁵ Mary Bugbee, "No Surprises Here: PE Takes Center Stage in the No Surprises IDR Process," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, Jan. 11, 2023, <u>https://pestakeholder.org/news/no-surprises-here-pe-at-center-of-surprise-billing-controversy/</u>.

³⁶ If these facilities are in-network but some providers in them are not, the patients are protected from out-of-network rates for emergency care. For scheduled non-emergency care in these facilities, providers who are out of a patient's network must notify the patients in advance so that the patient can either sign a form consenting to the out-of-network rate or find a different provider.

³⁷ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021 (CAA)," accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/marketplace/about/oversight/other-insurance-protections/consolidated-appropriations-act-2021-caa.</u>

³⁸ Karen Pollitz, "No Surprises Act Implementation: What to Expect in 2022," KFF, Dec. 10, 2021, <u>https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/no-surprises-act-implementation-what-to-expect-in-2022/.</u>

³⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Consumer Assistance Program," accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.cms.gov/</u> <u>CCIIO/Resources/Consumer-Assistance-Grants.</u>

⁴⁰ Diane Spicer, *Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means on Implementation of the No Surprises Act*, Community Service Society of New York, Sept. 19, 2023, <u>https://www.cssny.org/news/entry/testimony-reduced-care-for-</u><u>patients-fallout-surprise-medical-billing.</u>

⁴¹ Ibid.

⁴² A form must be provided to patients and signed if they wish to receive post-stabilization or certain scheduled services from an out-of-network provider. An example of this type of form is included in "Standard Notice and Consent Documents Under the No Surprises Act," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, https://www.cms.gov/files/document/standard-notice-consentforms-nonparticipating-providers-emergency-facilities-regarding-consumer.pdf.

⁴³ Spicer, Testimony Before the U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means on Implementation of the No Surprises Act.

⁴⁴ "The No Surprises Act ... FULL of Surprises!" SCP Health, accessed Feb. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.scphealth.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/SCP-Health-Market-Environment-No-Surprises-Act-Final.pdf.</u>

This publication was written by: Nicholas Chang, Policy Analyst, Families USA

The following people contributed to the preparation of this material: Elisabeth Benjamin, Vice President, Health Initiatives at Community Service Society of NY Kinika Young, Director, Legal Advocacy at The Leukemia & Lymphoma Society

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically): Ben Anderson, Deputy Senior Director, Health Policy Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate Nichole Edralin, Associate Director, Design and Publications Cheryl Fish-Parcham, Director, Private Coverage Lisa Shapiro, Senior Advisor for Strategy and Children's Policy Jane Sheehan, Deputy Senior Director, Federal Relations Jen Taylor, Senior Director, Federal Relations Tony Viardo, Senior Director, Communications

The following professionals contributed to the preparation of this material: Ruth Anne Phillips, Ph.D, Principle and Lead Editor, Turning Prose, LLC Janet Roy, Founder and Creative Director, Janet Roy Graphic Design, LLC



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800, Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA

SMB2024-4